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1.    The Second Brussels Conference on “Supporting the Future of Syria and
the Region” took place on 24-25 April 2018. It was hosted by the European
Union and co-chaired by the United Nations.

2.    One year after Brussels I, and following the previous three pledging
conferences in Kuwait as well as the London Conference in 2016, the
Conference renewed and strengthened the political, humanitarian and financial
commitment of the international community to support the Syrian people, the
neighbouring countries, and the communities most affected by the conflict.
Brussels II brought together 86 delegations including 57 States, 10
representatives of regional organisations and International Financial
Institutions (IFIs) as well as 19 UN agencies. More than 250 Non-Governmental
Organisations (NGOs) were also associated throughout the preparations and the
two days of the Conference.

3.    The former co-chairs of Brussels I: Germany, Kuwait, Norway, Qatar and
the United Kingdom (UK) brought substantial input to the preparations and the
proceedings of the Conference. Jordan and Lebanon were closely associated, in
a spirit of partnership and in full acknowledgement of their tremendous
efforts since the beginning of the Syrian conflict. Turkey also provided
important contributions, both as the country hosting the largest number of
Syrian refugees and as a key regional actor.

4.    Civil society and NGOs were very closely and substantially associated
to Brussels II and its preparations, including through extensive
consultations with NGOs implementing humanitarian and resilience programmes
in the region. The first day of the Conference was devoted to a high-level
dialogue with representatives from 164 NGOs, including 15 from Syria and 72
from the three main refugee-hosting countries.

5.    In addition, Syrian Civil Society Organisations (CSOs) from across
Syria and neighbouring countries discussed their role in the future of Syria
in a closed-door side event undertaken by the EU and the Office for the
Special Envoy for Syria. The CSOs’ views were further presented during the
ministerial plenary on 25 April. The international community, and the EU in
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particular, will continue to work with Syrian civil society as essential
stakeholders towards reaching a peaceful solution to the conflict and in its
legitimate aspirations to contribute to the country’s future.

6.    Syria’s artistic community was also given prominence through a string
of cultural events, including a Syrian art space, “Tourab”, that ran for ten
days in central Brussels around the dates of the Conference. These events
were meant as a tribute to the remarkable individual efforts of the Syrians
since the start of the conflict.

7.    The Conference reaffirmed that only an inclusive, comprehensive and
genuine political solution in accordance with UNSCR 2254 and the Geneva
Communiqué, that meets the legitimate aspirations of the Syrian people for
dignity and freedom will ensure a sustainable end to the Syrian conflict,
prevent regional escalation and a return of ISIL/Da’esh, and guarantee a
peaceful and prosperous future for Syria and the region. It reiterated the
international community’s commitment to Syria’s sovereignty, independence,
unity and territorial integrity, and safety and security for all citizens.
Participants stressed the importance of women’s engagement in the political
process, including through their adequate representation within the
delegations of parties to the conflict.

8.    The humanitarian and resilience needs of people inside Syria and in the
region remain enormous. Current UN appeals are severely underfunded. In 2018,
the UN-coordinated appeal for Syria requests to cover assistance and
protection needs inside Syria amounts to US$ 3.51 billion. In addition,
through the Regional Refugee and Resilience Plan (3RP), an appeal of US$ 5.6
billion, inclusive of US$ 1.2 billion already committed, is required to
support refugee and host community humanitarian and resilience related
assistance in Turkey, Lebanon, Jordan, Iraq and Egypt.

9.    The Conference acknowledged the continuing generosity of neighbouring
host countries and their communities in providing refuge to millions of
displaced people. Participants pledged, for both Syria and the region, $ 4.4
billion (€ 3.5 billion) for 2018, as well as multi-year pledges of $ 3.4
billion (€ 2.7 billion) for 2019-2020. In addition, some international
financial institutions and donors announced around $ 21.2 billion (€17.2
billion) in loans, of which elements are on concessional terms. The
Conference noted that pledges made at Brussels I in 2017 had been largely
fulfilled, and in some cases excedeed. Co-chairs and main donors agreed to
widen the resource base and ensure greater predictability, coherence and
effectiveness of the aid. The attached fundraising annex sets out the pledges
made at this Conference.

Political

10.    The Conference expressed its strong support for the work of the UN
Special Envoy for Syria in his mandate to facilitate the political process,
with a view to a lasting political settlement based on the Geneva Communiqué
and the full implementation of relevant UNSC Resolutions, including UNSCR
2254 (2015). It welcomed the twelve “Living Intra-Syrian essential
principles” developed as commonalities in the Geneva process, offering a



perspective of a vision of a future Syria that can be shared by all. It also
welcomed the parameters on the constitutional and electoral baskets and the
importance of a safe, calm and neutral environment, as outlined by the UN
Special Envoy for Syria in his Security Council Briefing on 19 December 2017.
Participants gave their full support to the Special Envoy’s efforts to
facilitate, in consultation with all concerned, the implementation of the
Sochi Final Statement (as circulated to the Security Council on 14 February
2018) for the establishment of a Constitutional Committee for Syria in
Geneva, under UN auspices and in accordance with UNSCR 2254 (2015).

11.    The Conference reiterated the importance of preventing and combating
terrorism in Syria in accordance with relevant United Nations Security
Council resolutions. They took note of considerable progress in military
operations to combat ISIL/Da’esh since the last Brussels Conference, while
underscoring the continuing need to combat terrorism in accordance with
international law. Efforts to combat terrorism do not supersede other
obligations under international law

12.    The co-chairs expressed their strong condemnation of the use of
chemical weapons by any party to the conflict and under any circumstances.
Their use is abhorrent and a clear violation of international law. It is very
important that any alleged use be followed by an impartial, independent and
effective investigation. Ensuring accountability for the use of chemical
weapons is our responsibility, not least to the victims of such attacks. Co-
chairs called upon all participants to use their influence to prevent any
further use of chemical weapons.

Humanitarian

13.    Violence and human suffering have increased in Syria, with military
escalation by parties to the conflict further increasing to an alarming
extent in 2018. The civilian population has continued to endure the bulk of
the suffering caused by the conflict, including severe, constant and blatant
violations of International Humanitarian Law (IHL) and human rights law, in
particular: deliberate and indiscriminate attacks on civilians and civilian
infrastructure, reported and ongoing use of chemical weapons, forced
displacement, arbitrary detention, enforced disappearances, and torture,
including sexual exploitation and abuse and gender-based violence. More than
12 million people have now been displaced, including more than 5.6 million
refugees hosted in neighbouring countries and 6.6 million displaced inside
Syria. Nearly 13.1 million people, almost half of whom are children, urgently
need humanitarian assistance and protection inside the country.

14.    The co-chairs, together with all participants, reiterated their
appreciation for Kuwait’s and Sweden’s efforts in drafting UNSC Resolution
2401 (2018) and called for its immediate and full implementation, as well as
all other relevant resolutions on Syria. They urged all parties to the
conflict to strictly adhere to their obligations under IHL. Attacks against
civilians, humanitarian workers as well as any civilian infrastructure,
particularly health facilities and schools, violate the most basic human
rights, may amount to war crimes under international law, and must stop
without delay. They also requested that humanitarian mine action programming



be accelerated as a matter of urgency.

15.    The Conference reconfirmed the importance of delivering needs-based
humanitarian assistance to all civilians, in line with humanitarian
principles of humanity, neutrality, impartiality and independence.
Participants stressed the critical link between protection and access. They
called for unconditional, unimpeded and sustained humanitarian access through
the most direct routes, including to the 2.3 million people still living in
besieged and hard-to-reach areas across Syria through all aid modalities:
cross-line, cross-border and regular programme, in line with UNSC Resolution
2393 (2017).

16.    Particular concerns were noted over the escalation of fighting and
dramatic humanitarian situation still faced by civilians in many parts of
Syria. The Conference stressed the need to ensure that any evacuation of
civilians must be safe, informed, temporary, voluntary in nature and a
solution of last resort including the destination of their choice, the right
to return and the choice to stay, as per IHL. All efforts should be made to
ensure the unconditional medical evacuation of those in need of urgent
medical treatment. Denials of medical supplies and of access to healthcare
are violations of international law and should be stopped at once. The
systematic removal of life-saving medical items from humanitarian convoys is
unacceptable and needs to be addressed once and for all.

17.    Participants agreed that present conditions are not conducive for
voluntary repatriation in safety and dignity. Significant risks remain for
civilians across the country as the situation remains characterised by
continued fighting and displacement, with 2.6 million people displaced in
2017 alone. Conditions for returns, as defined by the UNHCR and according to
international refugee law standards, are not yet fulfilled. Any organised
return should be voluntary and in safety and dignity.

Regional/development

18.    The international community acknowledged and commended the huge
efforts made by the neighbouring countries and their citizens, in particular
Jordan, Lebanon and Turkey, as well as Iraq and Egypt, in hosting millions of
refugees from Syria. Participants recognised the deepening vulnerability of
Syrian refugees, Palestinian refugees from Syria and host communities, which
should be addressed through sustained humanitarian and resilience support.

19.    Participants committed to remaining fully engaged, in a spirit of
partnership, in supporting neighbo    uring countries to address the
challenges they face. Substantial progress has been made by governments,
donors and the UN in implementing the commitments undertaken in London in
2016 and in Brussels in 2017, including through the EU Compacts with Jordan
and Lebanon. However, more should be done to ensure the continued and
effective protection of refugees against risks of forced evictions and
returns and improvement of their legal residency status.

20.    While the countries of the region continue to face enormous
humanitarian challenges, the Conference agreed that increased focus is



required to support reform and longer-term development in a sustainable
manner. It remains critical to support health and education, economic
development, job creation and integration into labour markets, for both host
communities and refugees, especially vulnerable groups such as women and
youth. The Conference underlined the essential need to reach all children and
young people, who will one day have a key role in the recovery and rebuilding
of the region, with quality education and skills training. It expressed
support for targeted resilience programming and an increase in allocations to
women and girls. Extremely vulnerable refugees and host communities will
continue to require support through cash assistance and enhanced social
protection mechanisms. Resettlement was recognised as an essential protection
tool for refugees with heightened protection risks and its importance was
highlighted, together with other legal pathways, in offering safe and
dignified access to safety beyond the immediate region.

21.    The Conference welcomed the Lebanese Government’s Vision for
Stabilisation, Growth and Employment including the Capital Investment
Programme together with its commitment to establish a timetable for reforms
that were presented in Paris on 6 April 2018, whose implementation and
follow-up with the support of the international community is critical. The
Conference also welcomed the Rome II ministerial meeting in support of
Lebanon’s armed and internal security forces that was held on 15 March 2018.

22.    The Conference equally welcomed the fiscal and structural reforms that
are being implemented by the Jordanian Government in a difficult economic
environment, with a view to ensuring fiscal sustainability and improving the
investment climate in line with the “Jordan 2025” vision document and with
the Economic Growth Plan for 2018-22. The Conference also welcomed the UK’s
intention to host an international Conference with Jordan in London later
this year to showcase Jordan’s economic reform plans, its aspiration to
build/enable a thriving private sector, and mobilise support from
international investors and donors.

23.    The Conference commended the Turkish Government for its generous and
large-scale efforts in hosting millions of Syrian refugees and integrating
them into national services, including health, education, employment and
other municipal and social services. Joint frameworks have been established
with the international community under programmes such as the EU Facility for
Refugees in Turkey and the UN Regional Refugee and Resilience Plan 2017-2018.
Addressing the protracted refugee situation will require continued co-
operation along those lines.

24.    Participants committed to supporting further investments to foster
inclusive economic growth and social development in Lebanon and Jordan,
including through concessional financing, blending of grants with loans and
the use of the EU External Investment Plan in cooperation with the support of
European Financial Institutions and the private sector. They commended the
efforts made by host countries to open access to education, water and
sanitation and health services and encouraged further progress. Investment in
infrastructure and in human capital is necessary to improve the quality of
services and will continue to be supported. Participants also noted the
importance of vocational training for refugees and host communities, closely



aligned with private sector labour needs. Protection measures, in particular
the provision of legal residency, should be reinforced.

25.    Inside Syria, support to inclusive and accountable service delivery
and to livelihood opportunities for the affected populations, particularly
women and youth, should continue while ensuring that it does not condone, or
indirectly entrench, social and demographic engineering as a result of forced
displacement and intentional creation of obstacles to return. Work will
address needs related to safe and equal access to civil documentation,
housing and property rights to ensure that the rights of Syrians are
protected and that those displaced are provided the basic conditions to be
able to return to their homes in a dignified, safe and voluntary way when
conditions allow. It is also important to support Syrian civil society,
social cohesion/dialogue and seek to promote accountability and transitional
justice. Funding decisions shall be conflict-sensitive and shall in no way
benefit or assist parties who have allegedly committed war crimes or crimes
against humanity. The UN reiterated that its Parameters and Principles for UN
assistance in Syria will guide UN assistance beyond emergency life-saving aid
in Syria.

Future steps

26.    The EU and the UN committed to tracking the commitments made during
the Conference and reporting regularly on their delivery, including through
reviews at key international events during the year.

27.    Donor countries present at the Conference reiterated that
reconstruction and international support for its implementation will only be
possible once a credible political solution, consistent with UNSCR 2254 and
the Geneva Communiqué, is firmly underway. A successful reconstruction
process also requires minimal conditions for stability and inclusiveness, a
democratic and inclusive government, an agreed development strategy, reliable
and legitimate interlocutors as well as guarantees in terms of funding
accountability. None of these conditions are fulfilled in Syria. In the
meantime, participants agreed to regularly review post-agreement plans,
including those produced by the UN-led post-agreement planning process
initiated by the 2016 London Conference on Syria.

28.    Participants also called upon all parties to release all persons who
are arbitrarily detained, in line with UNSC Resolutions 2254 (2015) and 2268
(2016). Access to all detention facilities should be granted to independent
monitors and information provided on cases of forced disappearances. Ongoing
work on the release of detainees and abductees by all parties is valuable and
can help build confidence between them. Participants expressed support to the
UN proposal for a Standing Secretariat under UN auspices, recently proposed
to support the working group formed by the Astana guarantors.

29.    Finally, participants recalled that transitional justice and
accountability are required for sustainable peace and an inherent part in any
meaningful process of reconciliation. War crimes and violations of
international humanitarian law and human rights abuses need to be
investigated. Any entities and individuals guilty of such violations,



including the use of chemical weapons, must be held accountable. The co-
chairs commended the role of the Commission of Inquiry and welcomed progress
in the work of the International Independent and Impartial Mechanism (IIIM)
and called for continuous efforts to ensure the necessary means for its
functioning. They called for the situation in Syria to be referred to the
ICC.
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